


[bookmark: _GoBack]MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING
HELD ON MONDAY 14th December 2015 at 7.30pm
IN THE UNITED REFORMED CHURCH MANOR ROAD

Present:
Councillors: Cllrs J. Blackburn (Chair), B Edwards (V. Chair), M. Fraser, J. Moore, A Britcher, K Punyer, R. Benoy and J. Clark
 
Parish Clerk: S. Denne.

Also present: Cllrs Podbury and Huggett.

1. Enquire whether anyone present intends to film, photograph and/or record the meeting - None

2. Apologies for absence –  Cllr Simmons and Cllr Davies

3. Declaration of Interests – None

4. Declarations of Lobbying –None

5. 5.1 Minutes of the meetings held on 9th November 2015 were agreed, and the Chairman signed them as a true record.
5.2 Matters outstanding from these minutes (not listed as separate agenda items) Item 8 – Cllr Blackburn spoke to The Commons Conservators and Targetfollow. Targetfollow wish to ‘regularise their affairs’ with regards to easements.
5.3 Matters outstanding from previous minutes: Cllr Blackburn informed the members that she had yet to receive a reply from One Stop head office with regards to installation of a bike rack in village. 
	
6. Session for County and Borough Councillors on matters concerning the Parish - Cllr Huggett informed the meeting that TWBC will be putting 50% of its business on line, and this could affect Rusthall elderly residents. It is accepted by TWBC that some people will never have online access. Continuing services will be available by telephone and from Gateway for the foreseeable future. There are various bodies that can provide computer training if required. These include Age UK, Compaid, the Job Centre and various local groups. She has put notices in Audrey Sturley Court, Simmonds Court and Nellington Court with details of how to contact the two TWBC councillors. There are also notices in the RUC church hall and the library. She then went on to say the she would be very happy to work with the Parish Council in raising awareness of how to help. On another matter, she enquired about the ownership of a twitten off Cranwell Road, it is owned by Town & Country Housing Assoc. They are responsible for the cleaning of the twitten. Cllr Blackburn said that she had spoken to T&CH. Cllr Huggett offered her help, if required, to clean up the area. Cllr Podbury informed the meeting that the planning application for the proposed development at the top of Southwood Road had been turned down due to planning design and not parking issues. She has spoken to the Headteacher of St Paul’s who has agreed that she supports a 20mph restriction zone near the school. She also informed the meeting that TWBC had been successful in its £4.3million bid to the Heritage Lottery Fund to create a cultural hub.
7. Committee Reports:
Finance – A Committee meeting was held on 7th December 2015 and draft minutes have   been circulated. 





8.     Highways – i. Disabled Access within the village – Cllr Blackburn informed the members that she had spoken to the KCC steward with regards installing more dropped kerbs to allow easy access on to buses.
                     ii. Traffic concerns within the village – The meeting was informed that the Parish Council had no responsibility with regards to highways, street lighting and the pavements. They all come under KCC and TWBC. However, after the tragic accident the RPC had requested extra enforcement presence and for attention to be directed at vehicles parking on double yellow lines and junctions of the roads. It had been reported that a traffic warden had been seen and the camera car on various occasions. Police were still asking for witnesses to the accident. After much discussion it was agreed that one of the problems within the High Street was the parking of delivery vehicles. It was agreed to encourage residents to take photos of offending vehicles and send them to either the Clerk or Cllr Britcher. They would then send them on to TWBC. 

9.  Precept 2016/2017 – To vote on the Finance Committees recommendation. After discussion it was RESOLVED that the precept for 2016-2017 would remain the same as the current financial year; £65,000. Clerk to inform TWBC.
10. Website – The Clerk informed the members that she had cancelled the order with Parishcouncil.net and had not received a response. It was agreed to ask Mr Nigel Suckling to update the website and train the Clerk. Clerk to organise.

11. Sector led audit – It was agreed to join the sector led audit.
12. Street Lights – Cllr Fraser gave a report on her meeting. Please see attached.
13. Greg Clark meeting – Cllr Fraser gave a report on her meeting. Please see attached.
14. HWCAAG – As no Cllrs were available the Clerk attended the HWCAAG committee meeting where an informative talk was given by the CAA on the subject of PBN. A power point presentation has been emailed to all Cllrs.
15. Donations- i. Simmonds Court Christmas Donation – It was resolved to donate £50
ii. Samaritans – It was resolved to donate £100
16. Updating of Parish Council Policies – It was agreed to adopt all council policies with no changes.
17. TWBC Small Capital Grant – It was agreed that the Clerk would apply for a bike shed and a projector.
18. Fire Station – Clerk updated members on progress, windows and door and red doors fitted. Cllr Punyer informed Cllrs that front door would be fitted on the 15th December.  Cllr Blackburn said that Sure Start had expressed an interest in hiring the facilities when completed.
19. Kalc Community Awards Scheme - : It was RESOLVED to participate in the 2016 Awards Scheme and the Clerk asked for nominations prior to the next Full Council meeting.

20.  Dates for Full Council and Finance meetings for 2016 - : It was RESOLVED to agree to the circulated dates and venues for the 2016 meetings – these are listed as an addendum to the minutes.
21. Chairman’s Report – Mayor’s Charity Quiz night January 30th.
22. Clerk’s Report - None
23. Diary Dates – 15th December 2015 Allotment Committee Meeting, 7th January Planning Committtee Meeting, 26th January Pension work shop for Clerk and Cllr Edwards.










24.  Accounts for Payment – to authorise the payment of invoices as listed 
	
	ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT 
	 December 2015
	

	Payee Name
	Cheque Ref
	Amount Paid
	Transaction Detail

	TWBC 
	Bacs
	100.00
	Mayor Toy Appeal

	TOTAL GAS 
	Bacs
	179.17
	Gas

	HMRC
	300265
	122.39
	Tax/ NI

	URC
	300261
	40.00
	Hire of Hall X 2

	CHIDDINGSTONE PARISH COUNCIL
	300262
	40.39
	Clerk’s costs for HWCAAG

	PWLB
	DD
	3388.65
	Loan

	VIKING
	300263
	16.79
	Stationery

	NUGLAZE
	Bacs
	3235.38
	Windows/Door 

	COMTECS
	300264
	60.00
	Hosting

	CLERK
	SO
	959.73
	 Salary Nov

	EE
	DD
	30.32
	 Mobile Nov

	SOUTHERN ELECTRIC
	DD
	66.96
	Electricity

	TWBC
	DD
	680.00
	Rates x 2

	FINISHING TOUCHES
	300260
	25.00
	Mend water tank

	DB DEVELOPMENTS LTD
	BACS
	45994.68
	Building

	C.PATTERSON
	BACS
	436.36
	Grass and Hedge

	S. DENNE
	300267
	22.05
	Petrol

	S. DENNE
	300266
	34.49
	Postage & Flap

	TOTAL PAYMENTS
	
	55,432.36
	



25. Open session for questions from the public: A member of the public asked what The Rackliff Centre would be used for. Cllr Blackburn informed her.
26.  Items for Information:
a) Cllr Benoy informed the meeting that the turning on of the Christmas tree lights and carol singing was well attended and the Sea Cadets played the music.
b) The Tunbridge Wells Round Table spent £27,500 on the Dunorlan fireworks and made £29,500 profit. The profit made will go towards buying worthwhile items for people or organisations who apply to the Round Table. Article to be in the Courier. £500 worth of goods already given to a resident in Rusthall who required help.
c) Cllr Britcher said that a few 2016 calendars were still available.
d) Cllr Clark asked Cllr Britcher if she would report on the RVA meetings at Parish meetings. She said that she would. 
The meeting closed at 20.50


20. An addendum to the minutes.

	MONTH
	PARISH MEETING
	FINANCE MEETING
	ALLOTMENT MEETING
	PARISH ASSEMBLY
	VENUE

	JANUARY
	11TH
	 
	 
	 
	URC

	FEBRUARY
	8TH
	 
	 
	 
	TRC

	MARCH
	14TH
	7TH 
	15th
	 
	TRC

	APRIL
	11TH
	 
	 
	20TH 
	?

	MAY
	9TH
	 
	 
	 
	TRC

	JUNE
	13TH
	6TH 
	21st
	 
	TRC

	JULY
	11TH
	 
	 
	 
	TRC

	SEPTEMBER
	12TH
	 
	20th
	 
	TRC

	OCTOBER
	10TH
	3RD 
	 
	 
	TRC

	NOVEMBER
	14TH
	7TH 
	 
	 
	TRC

	DECEMBER
	12TH
	5TH 
	13th
	 
	TRC





























Item 12 Report

Kent County Council Street Lighting Consultation.
18th November 2015.
KCC had asked Lake Market Research to conduct surveys to find out residents’ views, on this matter. There were to be three focus groups and I was invited to participate in one of them.  Each participant was said to be selected at random, but of the twelve people selected for my meeting, we were all of a certain age and from similar backgrounds.
We were asked to discuss three options:
Option 1: Part night lighting...current level of service:
Street lights are off between the hours of 12.00 midnight and 05.30 am.
· With LED the annual savings could be around £5.2m
· Turning lights off will reduce carbon emissions.
· No impact on crime
· However, there is still a public perception that crime may increase.
The Plan: Option2- All Night Lighting:
· With LED the annual savings for all- night lighting would be reduced to £4.8m.
· Need to find £400,000 more each year to fund this.
· Leaving lights on will increase carbon emissions
· Public may feel safer.
Dimming Preferences:
· This is seen as a possible viable option, but when to do this?
Late evening to midnight? Overnight midnight to 5am? Early morning, 5am to 8am?
Summary:
We were very much helped in our deliberations, by a couple of men who had been engineers and understood the technicalities of lighting and especially LED.
· There was a consensus in voting for LED lights and for the Dimming option.
My view:
I expect KCC could be said to be damned if they do and damned if they don’t! There were twelve people there and we were each paid £50 for our time, a total of £600! With the other two groups, being paid the same that is £1,800. Was it worth it, I wonder?
Having done voluntary work all my life, this is the first time I have ever been paid, so I did say to the organiser, I would be happy to do more!
Maggie Fraser  
14th December 2015.

Item 13 Report
There was a very large turn- out.  Greg opened the meeting by introducing the two main figures Bo Redeborn and Graham Lake who will be conducting the independent review, set up by Gatwick’s Chairman Sir Roy McNulty.
Bo Redeborn will be leading the review and has been a leading figure in the understanding of air traffic control and was Principal Director of Air Traffic Management for Eurocontrol. 
The purpose of the review is to consider whether:
1) Everything that can reasonably be done to alleviate the problems which local communities are raising is in fact being done, whether this involves action by the airport or by other parties most closely involved, NATS, CAA, DfT or the airlines.
2). The approaches which Gatwick has adopted for providing information to the local community and for handling complaints are fully adequate for the task.
In considering the concerns raised by local communities, the Review Team will give particular attention to assessing the feasibility and implications of adopting a policy of “fair and equitable dispersal” which a number of campaign groups have expressed as a priority.
· With the above purpose in mind, the review team should provide proposals for consideration by the parties involved in these matters.
· In carrying out the review, the team should have regard to Govt. policies as these relate to the issues under consideration.
· Fundamental to the successful conduct of the review is effective liaison with each of the key players involved - The Gatwick Airport, NATS, CAA, DfT, Airlines and Community Representatives, as these players all have important information relevant to the review and can contribute ideas for improvement.
· Particular attention should be given to ensuring the involvement of organisations representing the local communities most affected and communities which may be newly affected by any proposed changes, and to developing effective means of ascertaining the views of these communities more generally.
· The target date for completing this initial phase of the review in November 2015, but it is accepted that this end date may need to be moved back depending on the extent of consultation, which the review team decides is necessary.
After the initial explanations of the extent of the review, there was a question and answer session, where the main points that concern most of us were raised, the concentration of approach routes, frequency and flight levels of planes and the night flights.
We had to fill in questionnaires, as we left which were to be handed to Bo and Graham. We also were given a useful booklet, which gives much technical detail.  https://www.slideshare.net/secret/4U1f5GiCTdYIVu.
Maggie Fraser. 14th December 2015.
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